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Chiropractors welcome new recommendations  

by Choosing Wisely Australia 
  
The Chiropractors’ Association of Australia (CAA) welcomes new recommendations by the 
Faculty of Pain Medicine of the Australian and New Zealand College of Anaesthetists (ANZCA), 
as published today by Choosing Wisely Australia.1 These recommendations address the 
growing concerns over the prescription of pain medicines and spinal fusion surgery for lower 
back pain. 
 
Recent studies have demonstrated that an overwhelming amount of research reveals most pain 
medicines had little to no effect compared to placebos in treating lower back pain. GPs are now 
unlikely to recommend pain medicines in response to changes in major international guidelines 
for the management of lower back pain.  
 
The five recommendations by ANZCA are1:  

1. Avoid prescribing opioids (particularly long-acting opioids) as first-line or monotherapy for 
chronic non-cancer pain. 

2. Do not continue opioid prescription for chronic non-cancer pain without ongoing 
demonstration of functional benefit, periodic attempts at dose reduce and screening for 
long-term harms. 

3. Avoid prescribing pregabalin and gabapentin for pain which does not fulfil the criteria for 
neuropathic pain. 

4. Do not prescribe benzodiazepines for low back pain. 
5. Do not refer axial lower lumbar back pain for spinal fusion surgery. 

 
The highly respected American College of Physicians (ACP) low back pain guidelines 
recommend clinicians and patients should select nonpharmacological approaches for low back 
pain, several of which are commonly utilised by chiropractors.2  

For example, for acute and subacute low back pain these recommendations include superficial 
heat, massage and spinal manipulation among other options where pharmacological treatment 
is not desired.  

For chronic low back pain, the guidelines recommend a range of nonpharmacological 
treatments including exercise therapies, rehabilitation and spinal manipulation.  

                                                
1 http://www.choosingwisely.org.au/recommendations/fpm  
 
2 Qaseem, A., et al., Noninvasive Treatments for Acute, Subacute, and Chronic Low Back Pain: A Clinical Practice Guideline 
From the American College of Physicians Noninvasive Treatments for Acute, Subacute, and Chronic Low Back Pain. Annals of 
internal medicine, 2017. 166(7): p. 514-530. 
	



 

Page 2 of 2 

 
 
The ACP guidelines further report that “clinicians should also provide patients with evidence-
based information with regard to their expected course, advise them to remain active as 
tolerated, and provide information about effective self-care options” particularly for those with 
acute low back pain. 
 
While rare, there are still risks associated with nonpharmacological treatments of low back pain. 
As such, all healthcare providers should discuss the risks and benefits associated with any low 
back pain treatment and refer patients onto other healthcare providers or for further 
investigation where appropriate in some circumstances. 
 
For more information on CAA and chiropractic, visit www.chiropractors.asn.au.  
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